MINUTES of the Annual Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held ‘online’ using Zoom Software on Monday 18th May 2020. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond, P Goodyer, Mrs J Peters, S Peters and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE:  Four Members of the public.

1.       ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
It was proposed by Councillor Mrs J Peters, duly seconded by Councillor P Goodyer and
RESOLVED

     that Councillor W Bond be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.
(Councillor Bond will sign his Declaration of Acceptance of Office at the next ordinary meeting.)
Councillor Bond in the Chair.

2.      APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs J Peters, duly seconded by Councillor W Bond and 

RESOLVED

     that Councillor Paul Goodyer be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council for the   ensuing year.

(Councillor Goodyer will sign his Declaration of Acceptance of Office at the next ordinary meeting.)
          3.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G Addison and Mrs J Addison, County Councillor Mrs Julie Wisson and District Councillor R J West. 
  Both Councillors Wisson and West were unable to join the meeting because of technology issues.  

  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
          4.       COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & DISTRICT COUNCILLOR
                     District Councillor Richard West
Councillor West had provided a written report which was presented, in summary, to the meeting as follows –

‘As Chairman of the Council, Councillor West had enjoyed a rewarding year attending events which had showcased the important role of volunteers in the community.  He had also undertaken visits to service personnel stationed at Alconbury, Molesworth and Wyton and attended several Church Services and Charity Events all of which had highlighted the kindness of people working together to serve the community.  
In terms of the District Council generally, Councillor West had served on the Corporate Governance, Employment and Senior Officers’ Committees and Licensing & Protection & Licensing Committees and remained Chairman of the Hinchingbrooke Country Park Sub-Group.  

Regarding his role as a local representative, Councillor believed that those Parish Councils, with which he had a regular involvement, continued to operate in the best interests of their residents with good decision-making practices.   He recognised that there were some important issues in the pipeline for residents to consider and to work together on for the best possible outcomes.  These were the A428 Improvement Scheme and East West Rail Link.  Although the uncertainty created by current circumstances made life difficult, Councillor West encouraged everyone to look forward positively to the new challenges that lay ahead’.
Public Comments
Discussion ensued around responsibility for maintenance of the public footpath from River Lane and for removal of a fallen and dangerous tree/branches overhanging the road on Paxton Hill.   

[Subsequently established that both issues had already been addressed by the County Council.]

A member of the public thanked the Parish Council for enabling the visit of the Mobile Post Van every week. 

           5.       MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 16th March 2020 were approved as a     correct record and would be signed by the Chairman at the next ordinary meeting.  
           6.       ALLOCATION OF RESPONSIBILITIES
  After a review of the issues/areas currently under consideration by the Parish Council, it was 

  RESOLVED

that responsibility be allocated to the following Councillors for specific areas of the Council’s business –

i. Saxon Green           
                                       Councillor G Addison
ii. Cycle Path Project                                  No appointment made.  Agreed to await outcome of Transport Strategy Consultation funding discussion in the Autumn.
iii. Recreation Ground                                            Councillor G Addison
iv. Parish Paths                                                         Councillor S Peters
v. Trees                                                                     Councillor R Widdowson
vi. Highways 


                          All Councillors
vii. Planning & Building                                            All Councillors
viii. Facebook Page/Website                                   Councillor P Goodyer

ix. Parish Magazine Liaison                                    Councillor Mrs J Peters

x. Speed watch
                                                    Councillor Mrs J Peters
xi. Dementia Friendly Community                        Councillor P Goodyer

xii. Climate Change/Emergency                             Councillor P Goodyer
            7.        COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND POLICIES/PROCEDURES
                        Having had the opportunity to review the Parish Council’s policies and procedures and having noted that the Financial Regulations had been updated in accordance with NALC Guidance, the Parish Council 
                        RESOLVED

a. that the following policies, procedures and documents be approved and adopted   for the ensuing year –

i Standing Orders

ii Financial Regulations

iii Code of Conduct for Members

iv Dispensation Procedures Guide

v Complaints Procedure

vi Retention & Disposal Policy & Appendix

vii Model Publication Scheme

viii Information & Data Protection Policy

ix Equality Policy

x Safeguarding Policy

xi Health & Safety Policy

xii Risk Management Policy

xiii Social Media & Electric Communication Policy

xiv Press & Media Policy

xv Grants Award Policy
xvi Grievance Procedure

xvii Inventory of Assets 2020; and
b. that Councillor R Widdowson be appointed to verify and sign bank reconciliations   produced by the Parish Clerk/RFO on a regular basis (every meeting). 

              8.         LHI APPLICATION 2021/22
Although the County Council had invited applications for Local Highways Improvements to be delivered in 2021/22, the Clerk reported that she had subsequently been advised that the original deadline of 31st May had been removed and that applications were now being accepted until further notice. 
In these circumstances, Parish Councillors discussed the possibility of developing a case to reduce the speed limit from 50mph to 40mph from Paxton Hill (entrance to the Industrial Estate) down to the start of the 30mph zone at the beginning of the High Street and village centre.  As the application would require supporting evidence, Councillor Jill Peters undertook to contact the Speed watch Group to ask if they could begin to monitor vehicle speed over that section of road.    It was also suggested that the application could also refer to the iniquitous combination of the current 50mph limit and safety of the route for cyclists.  The Clerk undertook to draft the application pending the receipt of the speed watch data.  
The Clerk reported that she had not yet received any further contact from the County Council regarding the successful 2020/21 application for traffic calming measures on the High Street. 
              9.         PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE
i. Application No: 19/02573/HHFUL - Demolition of Barn, New Dwelling, 78 High Street
It was noted that this application had been approved by the District Council on 21st April 2020.

ii. Application No: 20/00690/HHFUL - Proposed Two Storey Side Extension, Recladding to   Existing, Pitched Roof to Entrance Hall and Detached Garage, 101 High Street 
In the opinion of Parish Councillors, it was important to retain existing landscaping (trees/shrubs) on the site to soften the design and appearance of the new extension.  Subject to this comment, the Parish Council

RESOLVED

 that the District Council be advised that the Parish Council had no objection to Application No: 20/00690/HHFUL.
iii. Application No: 20/00653/S73 - Variation of Condition 1 (Temporary Time Period 5 years) to seek retention of a modular building for a further period of 5 years at Great Paxton School, Mount Pleasant.  
After discussion, it was 

RESOLVED

     that the District Council be advised that the Parish Council had no objection to   Application No: 20/00653/S73.
              10.      ANNUAL INSPECTION – ROSPA

Councillors received the Safety Inspection Report on Saxon Green Play Area prepared by   RoSPA on behalf of the Parish Council.  A copy of the report had been circulated, in advance. Councillors were satisfied that the majority of items raised had been identified as ‘low risk’,  that minor issues with the new equipment could be followed up by ‘Sovereign Play’,  that the protruding bolts on the entrance gate might be remedied locally and that the ‘wear and tear’ on the climber frame was an indication that the Council should continue to set aside funds for its replacement in due course.  

 As there were no other observations, the Parish Council
  RESOLVED

 that the Play Area Safety Inspection Report be received and placed on the Parish Council’s website for information.
11.     CORRESPONDENCE: REQUESTS FOR SUPPORT
    Having received letters requesting financial support from the PCC of Holy Trinity Church, the Recreation Ground Committee and St Neots Museum (all of which had been circulated in advance to Councillors), it was
    RESOLVED
a. that the sums of £1250 be awarded to the PCC of Holy Trinity Church and Recreation Ground Committee;
b. that a donation of £50 be granted to St Neots Museum; and
c. that the Council consider the request of the PCC of Holy Trinity Church, to increase the grant towards maintenance of the Churchyard to £1500, at the budget making meeting in the Autumn.  

                 12.     RESIDENT REQUEST: APPOINTMENT OF LITTER PICKER

  The Clerk reported on correspondence received from a resident requesting the Parish Council to consider the appointment of a Litter Picker for approximately 4 hours a week.   The resident had highlighted the school, Saxon Green play space, Adams Lane and potentially the Recreation Ground as areas where the Litter Picker might operate and make an impact in the Village.    
  Whilst commending the suggestion, Parish Councillors preferred an alternative approach whereby the community spirit of residents, much in evidence during the pandemic, might be called upon to take pride in their village and encouraged to make the effort to voluntarily pick up  litter and  place it in the litter bins provided.   Potentially this might take place during the first week of the School Summer Holidays but, in practice, should be encouraged regardless.    
   Councillor Goodyer undertook to place messages to this effect on the Community and Parish Council’s Facebook pages.
           13.       UPDATES

i.     Community Shop - Councillor Widdowson reported that, most importantly, the shop had continued to serve the village during these challenging times.  Unfortunately, it had lost the assistance of several volunteers who were having to self-isolate due to age, ill health, or vulnerability.  This had meant that the shop had been forced to reduce its opening hours to four per day.  Fortunately, the Shop had received two grants during this period to help it continue to trade.  The Committee were currently looking at the best ways to use these and were hoping, shortly, to have a new strategy in place that would enable opening hours to be extended. Councillor Widdowson extended his appreciation to residents for their new and continued patronage mentioning that the Shop had made 54 home deliveries over the lockdown weeks.  Focus now would be placed on increasing opening hours and overcoming any stock shortages that may have occurred during recent weeks.  
ii.      Speed watch - Discussed earlier.  No further update.

iii.      Grounds Maintenance Contract - Councillor Widdowson reported that he had, together with the Clerk, met the CGM Group Senior Service Manager and Team Leader on site and walked around the village to identify precisely to them the location of each litter and dog bin.   A further copy of a map of the village with each location marked was also provided.  The regularity of collections and grass cutting was discussed and clarified.  The meeting had been useful to both sides.  The Parish Council agreed that, going forward, it would continue to monitor performance.
iv.      Proposed Planter on Church Lane Green - Meeting date with CCC awaited. Delayed      due to lockdown.
v.      Disabled Access: Brookside - As above.
vi.      Dementia Friendly Community - Nothing to report.
vii.      Saxon Green: Routine Inspection - Nothing further to report. 
viii.      Highways, Footpaths, Trees Etc - Nothing further to report. 
14.     FINANCE MATTERS       
     Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 18th May and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

                         RESOLVED
                                      that the following payments be approved – 
                                  26th March: Office 365 Home Subscription (Automatic Renewal)(Card)       £79.99

       14th April: Netwise Premium Pack Support & Maintenance & 

       Domain Renewal (Card)                                                                                            £380

       16th April: Grounds Maintenance Contract (CGM Group) (Card)                     £260

                                  18th May: Cartridge People (2 x B/W Print Cartridges) (Card)                          £33.98

                                  9th April: JHF Consultancy: Work at Saxon Green Play Space                           £50

                                  20th April: Playsafety Limited (Annual Inspection)                                             £94.80 

                                  Contribution to Community Posters: Mrs J Wieczorek                                      £10

                                  Holy Trinity Minister: 200 Years Celebration – Grant                                         £500

                                  Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of travelling & other expenses 

                                  (mileage {Great Paxton x 3 visits @.45p per mile}

                                  and postage=£1.15)                                                                                                   £14.65                               

                                  Parish Clerk - Quarterly working from home allowance                                     £97                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        

                                  Parish Clerk - Salary from 20th March to 15th May (9 weeks)                          £633.60                                     

                                  HMRC: (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                                   £158.40

   15.       DATE OF MEETINGS IN 2020
         RESOLVED

         that meetings of the Parish Council be held on 20th July, 21st September, 2nd   November and 7th December at 8pm.  
Chairman

